CLRC Finance Committee 

December 6, 2007

Via Conference Call
2:00 p.m.
Present: Maureen Kays (Bond, Schoeneck & King); Mary Lou Caskey (Mid York Library System); Courtney Lee (CLRC); Penelope Klein (CLRC), Liaison.

Excused:   Tom French (SU Barclay Law Library) 

Mary Lou Caskey called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m. 

1.
Minutes of the September 26, 2007 Finance Committee Meeting

The minutes were approved as written.  Moved (Maureen Kays), seconded and approved unanimously.

2.
Check & Deposit Register ending November 30, 2007

The Committee reviewed the Register for month-end November 30, 2007 and asked the following questions:

· What is Bulletproof Linux?
· Bulletproof Linux is the company of our IT consultant, Chris Hawkins.  CLRC pays him a retainer fee each month for IT services.

· What is New Horizons?
· New Horizons is a computer training company.  CLRC has contracted with it to provide training under RBDB and LSTA grants.

There being no further questions, the Committee recommended that the Check and Deposit registers be sent to the Board for approval.  Moved (Maureen Kays), seconded and approved unanimously.

3. The CLRC & Grant Financial Reports ending November 30, 2007

The Committee reviewed the Financial Reports ending November 30, 2007:

· Balance Sheet:  

· The money market account includes the state aid receipt.
· Accounts receivable includes $6,300 of Hospital Library Services Programs contracts for two of the rural hospitals.

· Deferred revenue represents income earned through 11/30/2007.

· Profit and Loss Statement:

· Income:

· Line 319.09:  Allocations made from the RBDB grant for overhead (IT, Administration, and Bibliographic Center personnel).
· Line 318.51:   Minimal funds have been spent from the DHP grant.
· Line 325.09:  CLRC should be receiving its administrative fee from WALDO in the near future.  The difference between what CLRC has billed and paid out to WALDO is minimal.

· Line 346.00:  Two E-rate payments have been received.

· Expenses:

· Personnel expense:  This is now under budget by $9,700 as the administrative assistant did not start until early September.  

· Line 510.72:  No computer upgrades have been necessary as yet.

· Line 511.62:  A portion of the internet costs are covered by RBDB grant funds.
· Line 550.00:  There is minimal difference between the consortial database income and expense.

· Grants:

· DHP:  Allocation has been made for salary, benefits, and administrative support.  

· HLSP:  All three rural hospitals have paid the first half of their dues; the second half was billed at the beginning of November.  Program management is a monthly allocation made to CLRC for administering the grant and managing the Medical Circuit Librarian program.
· RBDB:  Funding for 2007 was received in September; member projects have been paid out and other payments are up-to-date.
· MISP: Full funding was received in September 2007.  MISP expenses are paid as they are received from member libraries.

· LSTA:  Several items have come in under budget; CLRC needs to determine how to spend these funds.

· Please note:  grant statements now represent the full year budget for ease of comparison.

There being no further questions, the Committee recommended that the November 30, 2007 Financial Reports be sent to the Board for approval.  Moved (Maureen Kays), seconded and approved unanimously.

4.
Old Business 

· Dues Structure.  

· Penelope explained that CLRC would like to conduct a pilot program to test the expansion of its Affiliate membership: 

· A corporation wants to join CLRC to gain ILL and research services on a cost-recovery basis. 
· The pilot will last until June 30, 2008 and will test the feasibility of offering Affiliate membership to organizations without in-house library services.  The corporation is willing to be our test case.
· CLRC already has precedence with two Affiliates; if the pilot is successful, CLRC would like to offer Affiliate membership to other corporations and cultural heritage organizations.

· At the 2007 Syracuse-area Legislative Breakfast, a local legislator announced that he would like CLRC to provide research services to companies affiliated with the Syracuse Technology Garden; CLRC is interested in pursuing this opportunity.
· Eligibility and criteria for full CLRC membership will remain the same, as will dues.  The cost of an Affiliate membership will remain $100 per year.
· The Committee approved the pilot and recommended that the project be sent to the Board for approval.  Moved (Mary Lou Caskey), seconded, and approved unanimously.

· Directors and Officers Insurance
· Penelope announced that D&O Insurance has been purchased through the Council of Community Services for $850, saving approximately $1,000 on our previous policy.

7. New Business

· Courtney’s Schedule

· Courtney will be on maternity leave from mid-December but still plans to work on CLRC finances!  CLRC and Courtney have worked out a schedule to cover the next two months.  
Meeting adjourned at 2:45 p.m.
Next Meeting:  February 13, 2007 at 2:00 p.m. at CLRC.
Respectfully submitted,

Penelope J.M. Klein

Executive Director
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